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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
PRELIMINARY MEETING MINUTES
These minutes are unofficial until reviewed and approved by the 

Election Advisory Panel at a future meeting
January 16, 2019
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Daniel Henry (Chair), Ingrid Montgomery, Justin Portlock, Robert Phillips, Charles McWhite, Nancy Chrisman, Robert Maldonado, Jon McGowan (arr. 3:07)
Excused: Toni Alfred
Absent: None
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research
Chairman Henry called the meeting to order at 3:02 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record. 
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the December 12, 2018 meeting were approved unanimously as distributed. 
Supervisor of Elections update
Robert Phillips of the Supervisor of Elections (SOE) Office reported that qualifying for the spring City elections closed last week. He distributed and discussed a list of the qualifying candidates and a spreadsheet showing voter turnout in City elections for the last 15 years. He noted that there are numerous races in which there are only 2 candidates, which means they will be decided in the March first election. There are 11 different ballot cards for the March election. The Logic and Accuracy test for the first election will be Feb 22nd at 9 a.m. at the Operations Center. Legislation has been submitted for 5 polling place changes (precincts 203, 502, 913, 914 and 1201), all of which are due to the facilities no longer wishing to be used as precincts. All affected voters will get new voter registration cards and the changes will be published in the newspaper and will be shown on sample ballots. The SOE estimates turnout at 35-38% based on past experience. The data shows that turnout in City elections is very much driven by the mayoral and sheriff’s races at the top of the ballot. If they are very competitive there is a larger turnout; if either or both is unopposed or has only token opposition, turnout declines substantially.
In response to a question from Justin Portlock about felon rights restoration procedures, Mr. Phillips said that the SOE has not received any instructions from the State Division of Elections. Over 100 people registered on the first day of the new year who specifically identified themselves as former felons, and ex-felons may also be registering online. The SOE’s office takes all applications and forwards them on to the state for processing and approval of voting eligibility. The State Division of Elections said that they will not be prosecuting anyone for the time being for registering in good faith when they are not eligible due to not completing some aspect of their sentence. Jon McGowan hoped that the SOE would be tracking the number of ex-felons who take advantage of the Constitutional change to register. Mr. Phillips said one way to track that would be to compare new registrations with the list of persons previously barred from registering due to a felony conviction. The check box on the registration form says “I am not a felon, or have had my civil rights restored” so everyone who registers checks that box and ex-felons can’t be distinguished from non-felons on that basis.
Early voting in March will use the same sites as November and will be open the same hours (8 a.m. to 6 p.m.). Mr. Phillips said that longer wait times at some early voting locations in the November election were typically due to the length of the ballot, not to any lack of staff. Voters checked in quickly, but it took some time for the ballots to print out and for voters to make their way down a lengthy ballot. He said that recruiting poll workers is always a challenge and the SOE worked with the City administration to get approximately 200 City employees to work the November election to supplement the trained part-time employees. Bi-lingual recruiting is a priority to get Spanish-speaking poll workers. 

Chairman Henry asked Mr. Phillips to update the poll worker demographic statistics provided several years ago by John Libby, the SOE’s representative on the Panel at the time. Mr. Phillips said that the number of No Party Affiliation poll workers is gradually increasing. Applications are always being taken and training started for the March election last Monday and will continue until February 23rd.  Poll managers and inspectors take a 3-hour class, deputy managers take a 1.5 hour class, and first-time managers take an 8 hour class. There is a mock polling place at the SOE operations center where poll workers can practice Election Day procedures to improve their proficiency.
Mr. Phillips said the period between the March and May elections this year will be very challenging because the same machines are used both for training and for Election Day operations. Pursuant to state law, all 2,000+ poll workers will need to be re-trained between the March and May elections so all machines will be retrieved, reprogrammed, used for training, then redeployed to the precincts for the May election.

In response to a question from Mr. McGowan about when the need for early voting sites will be re-evaluated, Mr. Phillips said that the SOE wants more experience than just last November before making any decisions about changes. If all or most of the races are decided in the March election and there is perhaps only one or two citywide races to be decided in May, the SOE may not open all 20 early voting sites used in November because turnout will likely be very low based on past experience. It’s possible that there will be no citywide races in the May election if all the citywide races (Mayor, Sheriff, Property Appraiser, Tax Collector and at-large City Council seats) are decided in March. In that case, early voting sites would be tailored to serve the district races still being contested. Mr. McGowan asked that EAP members be added to the SOE’s media release email group so that they can get all of the latest information without the need for frequent meetings. 
Mr. Phillips said that the median age of early voters in the November election at Edward Waters College was 47 and at the University of North Florida was 37, so those sites were not serving large numbers of young college students which was the original intent of the change in the state law. UNF saw increases in early voting traffic when other nearby early sites in libraries were very crowded. They did not see a spike in activity at UNF on the days when the gubernatorial candidates held rallies on the campus during the early voting period. Usage statistics indicate a need for an early voting site in Bayard/Bartram Park area where there is no library and where lines were very long at the precincts on Election Day in November. 

Old Business
None
New Business
None

Commissioner Comment
New commissioners Nancy Chrisman and Robert Maldonado (who previously served a partial term on the EAP) introduced themselves and briefly described their backgrounds and interest in the Panel.
Chairman Henry said that thought needs to be given to preparing the EAP’s annual report which will be due in June. Staff was asked to send out the previous annual reports to the members for review, and to prepare a first draft of a report for the current year based on the minutes of the year’s meetings.
Public Comment

None
Next meeting
The next meeting will be on April 3, 2019, followed by May 29th. The group discussed the meeting schedule for the rest of the year and decided on August 14th and November 13th.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:03 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
(904) 630-1405     jeffc@coj.net
Posted 1.18.19  5:00 p.m.
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